FREDERICK COUNTY
The staff of the Frederick County Department of Planning and Zoning has prepared new forecasts of population and household growth to the Year 2020 as part of the Round 6a Cooperative Forecasting process.  This memorandum summarizes the assumptions used to prepare the new forecasts.

RECENT TRENDS AND EXISTING CONDITIONS
Since 1990, dwelling unit construction in Frederick County has averaged 1,930 units annually.  The low year was 1995 with 1,504 units constructed.  The final count for 1997 was 1,748 units.  The estimate for 1998 is 1,846 units.

Since 1990, multi-family and townhouse construction has represented 40%of all new dwelling units constructed.  This indicates a strong market for all types of dwellings, including entry level housing.

According to IRS Administrative records, net migration between 1990-95 was 17% higher than migration between 1985-90 and 175% higher than 1980-85 figures.  In-migration to Frederick County is increasing its share of growth due to net migration in the Washington region.

Frederick County has experienced a very healthy period of job growth since 1980. Between 1980 and 1990, 27,800 new jobs were created in Frederick County.  This figure represents a 63% increase in employment over ten years.  Since 1990, the job base has increased an additional 22,460 jobs or 4% per year to an estimated 1998 total of 94,260 jobs.  The County’s job base has been adding an average of 2,100 jobs per year since 1980.  The types of jobs that are expanding in Frederick County have been primarily trade and service-related, but in recent times, the classification of workers moving into the County is increasingly professional and technically oriented.  With large employers  such as MedImmune, Bechtel and MAMSI locating in Frederick County, more people are finding Frederick County an attractive place to live and work.  Ongoing improvements to water and sewer infrastructure will provide adequate capacities for population growth to continue in the foreseeable future.

Approved development plans for new housing units currently total approximately 19,100 units.

ASSUMPTIONS ABOUT THE FUTURE
Frederick County will continue to have a strong and steady demand for new housing.  This demand is the result of relatively lower housing costs, accessibility to employment areas in the I-270 corridor and new employment opportunities in the County and an attractive quality of life.

During the 1990s, new housing construction has averaged 1,930 units annually, 13% higher than the 1980s average and 48% higher than the 1970s average.  Adequate supplies of new housing are “in the pipeline” for development and facilities are capable of serving this growth.

Based on Frederick County’s recently adopted Comprehensive Plan, the County’s employment is projected to grow from 99,700 jobs in the year 2000 to 148,500 jobs in the year 2020, indicating a projected 48,800 new jobs or 49% increase over the twenty-year time period.

Between 2000 and 2010, new home construction on an annual basis will average almost 1,770 housing units, a  slight decrease from the previous decade.  The number of entry-level home buyers in Frederick County will remain strong.  Demand will continue to be strong in other sections as well, especially for those seeking “move-up” housing for households with growing families and empty-nesters seeking “downsized” housing outside the major urban area.

Between 2010 and 2020, new housing unit construction will remain steady at an annual average of approximately 1,770 units.  New home construction will primarily be developed for local rather than regional markets.

Household sizes will continue to experience the declines exhibited over the past decades.  The magnitude of decline will, however, be less in the future.  Between 1960 and 1990, the average household size decreased from 3.44 to 2.78.  Between 1990 and 2020, the decrease will reach 2.61, slightly higher than the Maryland figure of 2.44, but similar to other rapidly-growing counties in the metropolitan area.  The decrease is a result of an increase in the number of single-person households and a decrease in the number of multiple-children households.  These changes are the result of changing family compositions and a growing elderly and “empty nester” population.

Population growth is primarily a function of new home construction, changing household sizes and group quarters population changes.

Between 1990 and 2000, County population will increase from 150,208 to 194,871.  This increase is a reflection of almost 15,700 new housing units and a group quarters population of 2.5% (equivalent to 1990 Census amounts).  Over this period of time, household sizes are projected to decline from 2.78 to 2.70.  Vacancy rates will remain at approximately 4.2%.

Between 2000 and 2010, County population will steadily increase from 194,871 to 238,290 continuing the trend of the previous decade.  With the aging of the population, group quarters populations can be expected to increase slightly to 3% of the total population.  Household sizes will continue to decline to 2.64.

By 2020, County population will reach 281,710 persons.  Household sizes will drop to 2.61 by 2020 while group quarters population will increase to 4% of total population.

Frederick County’s Round 6a population and household forecasts have been devised from existing and projected growth patterns as specified in the Countywide Comprehensive Plan adopted in October 1998.  Furthermore, the forecasts are consistent with the existing and planned transportation facilities that are specified in the Countywide Comprehensive Plan.  These transportation facilities support the “Community Concept” designated in the County Plan, which promotes and encourages growth in and around existing communities.
